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NARCOTICS ENFORCEMENT
WORKING IN BALTIMORE

“TOTAL OFFICER”
CONCEPT BORNE OUT

Several years ago, even prior to 1968,
Commissioner Donald D. Pomerleau
recognized that the successful control
of the narcolics problem in Baltimore
would necessilate the active participa-
tion of every Officer in the Department,
uniformed as well as plainclothes.

The Commissioner also realized that
the days of rigidly structured enforce-
ment or “let the Headquariers Squad
handle it” were gone forever. Modern
problems called for modern, innovative
thinking, if the narcotics problem was to
be controlled.

PREPARED &Y

CRIME AHALYSIS SECTION
BALTIMORE POLICE DEPT.

It was at that time that the “Total
Officer” concept came into being. Found-
ed upon realistic thinking, the concept
meant, in part, that uniformed officers
had as much responsibility to enforce
narcolics laws as any specialized unit
within the Department—quite possibly
they had more.

But first something concrete had to
be done to educate the OMicers. In 1966,
for example, only lwo members of the
Department had received formal nar-
cotics enforcement training.

In March, 1968, the newly created
Federal Bureau of Narcotics and Dan.
gerous Drugs provided the answer.
Working in close cooperation with the
Department, Director John Ingersoll and

{Continved on Page 2, Column 2)
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“Policemen” Of
The Year

Patrolmen Leonard V. Santivasci and
Robert E. Cohen recently became the
first “team” to win the annual Police-
man of the Year Award, sponsored by
the Sunpapers and the Baltimore Cham-
ber of Commerce.

The two Eastern District Officers re-
ceived an engraved plaque along wilh
checks for $500.00 each. The presenta-
tion, at a luncheon at the Lord Baltimore
Hotel, was made by Supreme Bench
Judge Dulaney Foster. Commissioner
Donald D. Pomerleau, Deputy Commis-
sioner Frank J. Battaglia and Eastern
District Commander Captain Bishop L.
Robinson were among the honored
guesls.

The officers were cited for their num-
erous successiully completed cases, in-
cluding the confiscation of narcotics val-
ued at $150,000.00 taken in a raid on
October 22, 1971. Captain Robinson
also noted another important case, the
arrest of a homicide suspecl after a
dramatic five-block chase.

To the officers involved the most
noteworthy event of 1971 was a mission
of mercy, A four year old boy had swal-
lowed his father’s Methodone dosage be-
lieving it to be orange juice. The officer’s
quick work, including clesed chest mas-
sage while the child was being rushed to
the hospital in their cruiser, saved a life.
The significance is underlined by the
fact that both men have children of
their own.

Officer Santivasci is a 15 year veter-
an with 29 commendations including a
Bronze Star, Officer Cohen has been a
member of the Department for 13 years.
He has received 15 commendations,
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Department Hosts
English Visitors

On January dth the Department was
host to visitors from England. Detective
Inspector James McKendrick and his
family were on vacation in Baltimore,
visiting retired Officer Francis Lingner,
formally of the Communications Divi-
sion.

Inspector McKendrick expressed an
interest in visiting the Baltimore Police
Department, Officer Lingner brought the
group to the Headquarters Building
where they met with Commissioner
Donald D. Pomerleau, and were taken
on a tour of the Department’s facilities
by Lieutenunt Howard Parrott of the
Community Services Division. The tour
was highlighted by stops at the Labora-
tory Division, Planning and Research
Division and the Communications Divi-
sion. The group was particularly im.
pressed with the New Building and
improvements it would bring to the
Department’s operations,

“Total Officer” Concept Borne Out

(Continved From Page 1)

his Stafi coordinated the continuation
of the three-day Seminars, designed to
be attended in the coming years by every
sworn member of the Department, at
the Department’s Education and Train-
ing Division.

The Seminar is an intensive familiar-
ization program taught by Agents of
the BNDD. It contains a survey of the
most frequently abused drugs; a History
of Drug Abuse and Organized Crime;
various methods of field testing and
identification; and reviews of the crit-
ical topics of probable cause and Search
and Seizure,

Cooperation has been the key word
throughout the course of the Seminars;
outstanding cooperation between the
Regional Office of the Federal Agency,
and a local police department. The
Program was the first major step in the
implementation of a “Total Officer”
concept.

To date, 1,856 Officers of the Depart-
ment have completed the three-day Sem-
inars, while an additional 131 Baltimore
Police Officers have graduated from the
BNDD'S two week Narcotics Course in
Washington, D.C. During 1972, a first
class of sixty Baltimore Officers will
attend the lwo-week course, this time
at the Department’s own Mount Saint
Agnes Campus of the Education and

PREPARED BY

CRIME ANALYSIS SECTION
BALTIMORE POUCE DEPT,

Training Division. Forly representatives
from other law enforcement agencies
will also attend. These efforts are in
addition to regularly scheduled two-
week courses still being held at Wash-
ington, D.C. and the 3 day Seminars.

The Training Seminars have gone a
long way towards familiarizing Officers
with the social ramifications of the nar-
cotics problem. More, they clearly de-
lineale to every member, his role in the
fight against narcotics—supplying him
with the knowledge necessary to carry
out his enforcement role.

While courses serve as a very secure
beginning, the learning and retraining
process itself is conceived by the De-
parlment as a never ending process.

Emphasis on narcotics enforcement
has steadily increased at the Education
and Training Division’s classes for new
Patrolmen and at its In-Service courses
for experienced Officers. Our on-going
Rell Call Training procedures at the
District and Division level conlinue to
enhance every Officer’s enforcemen

skills.

These processes of continuous train-
ing were given an inestimable boost in
November, 1970 with the publication
and distribution of the Department’s
exhaustive 194 page Training and Field
Manual, “Drug Abuse, Identification,
Control and Enforcement.” The Manual
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was prepared by the Department with

the very helpful assistance of the Fed-

eral Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous
Drugs and the International Associalion

of Chiefs of Police.

“Drug Abuse” was issued to each of
our 3,424 sworn ollicers, and has be-
come an integral part of each Officer’s
equipment, Designed to intelligently pre-
sent every conceivable facet of the drug
abuse problem in an authoritative and
realistic formal, it has carried on the
process of ever increasing awareness
of the problem. It has kept the prac-
tical enforcement aspects hirmly within
the Officer’s span of attention.

The Manual was also issued to 5,044
other law enforcement officers in the
State of Maryland, again emphasiz-
ing the saliant point that narcolics en-
forcement is part of every Police Of-
ficers’ role. Several hundred have also
been senit lo interested law enforcement
agencies and the Armed Forces through-
out the United States and Canada.

For the Baitimore Police Department,
the sum effect of this cooperation, in-
novation and diligence though not im-
mediate, has been far reaching. The
“Total Officer” concept, based on the
belief that increased education and
awareness brought about increased ef-
ficiency, has been successfully borne
out.

It has been borne out through the
work of the uniformed Officers assigned
to regular posts, through the Districts’
Operations Squads and through the ef-

uniformed Patrolmen rose steadily until,
in 1971, over 90% of the narcotics ar-
rests were made by members of the
Patrol Division,

Admiutedly, this drastic increase in
arrest figures has laken place during
a period of ever growing drug abuse
activity, but that growth no where near-
ly correlates with the ever burgeoning
pattern of arrests. Primarily, the in-
crease in enforcement activity was due
to the ever increasing personal and col-
lective awareness and of our officers
expertise,

And with the Criminal Investigation
Division’s Narcotics Unit freed to con-
centrate primarily on major distribu.
tors, their own effectiveness has in-
creased proportionately,

In October, 1971, The Narcolics Strike
Force was created, consisting of expert
investigators from the Baltimore Police
Department and prosecutors from the
States Attorney’s Office. This Strike
Force concentrates on the upper most
levels of the Narcolics hierachy operat-
ing in Baltimore. The New Unit has
added another effective dimension to
local narcolics enforcement.

As heightened enforcement has been
brought to bear, other, less noticeable,
influences have affected Ballimore’s drug
community. The price of Heroin, once
$5 per bag has climbed during the past
six months until the same quantity, of
far inferior quality, now costs from 310
to $12.

The quality of present day street her-
oin f{luctuates but at times has been
known to decrease by 100%.

The drug’s present scarcity is due lo
a number of related factors. But cer-
tainly a primary factor has been the
determination and tenacily of the Of-
ficers of the Baltimore Police Depart-
ment in observing and arresting offend-
ers and confiscaling large quantities of
narcotics and other drugs.

In sum, the anti-narcotics aclivities
taking place at every level of the De-
partment have called for constant, co-
ordinated and unrelenting pressure on
the drug community. The Department’s
success to dale has been the result of
a2 number of interdependent factors;
inter-agency education,
awareness, motivation and diligence.
Successes to date have been hard won
and well deserved, and have demonstrat-
ed that a well conceived and well ex-
eculed local plan will succeed with rea-
sonable support and direction.

cooperalion,

! wish to congratulate each and every
member of the force for their outstanding
contribution to this enforcement effort,
Each of you should know that our suc-
cesses o date could not have been, with-
out your outstanding dedication to the
continuing resolution of this problem.

ddp
forts of the Tactical Section and its
Special Taclical Operatinns Pﬂtl’O]. It Crime Analysis Section |
A . . s Fl ing and Research Division
has manifested itself in an ever increas- T r oI e
ing qualitative volume of arrests of nar-
cotics offenders—a volume that has POLICE DEPARTMENT
climbed inexorably since the inceplion BALTIMORE, MARYLAND
v is climbing even
:)fdthe probrams, nnd s ¢ g ¢ PERSONS ARRESTED FOR NARCOTIC DRUG VIOLATIONS
oday.
Y FOR THE YEAR 197! - LISTED BY DEGREE OF PARTICIPATION
This effectiveness i1s demonstrated far
mare eloquently by valid statistical data, SUPPLIER i
than by words. LARGE PEDDLER 98
In 1966, for example, there were 430 SMALL PEDDLER 558
arrests for narcotics vielalions in Bal- ADUSER 2513
timore, Four years later that figure had Dofinifiods:
=siN S 2’829. And in lhb year "u5l paSt, Supplier: Major viclator wholesaler dealing in large quantities Qz, -Lba., etc,
,580 offenders were arrested and Chﬂl’g- Large Peddler: Purchases from supplicr - deals in Oz, 's, wpoons to street peddler
H S H Small Peddler: Deais in amail quantities at street level
:‘d fél)l' narcotics oﬂense OVZI’ a.n Elg::t Abuser: Includes addicts - marijuana users and cther prohibited drugs
undred per cent increase during the
intervening years. Just as significantly, This confirms that the "Total Officer’ concept is meeting its respansibility to Law Enforcement: There

the percentage of those arrests made b}' is a definite need to meet the problem with the total force.
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NEWS IN BRIEF

CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION DIVI-
SION - Congratulations to Edward
Dunn, a member of the Patterson
Park High School Swimming Club,
son of Chauffeur Edward J. Dunn,
assigned to the Criminal Investigation
Division, on winning both the 50 and
100 yard free-style swimming event
during a recent match between Pat.
terson Park High School and Forest
Park High School. Ed Dunn was in-
strumental in Palterson’s 78 to 13
victory over Forest Park.

COMMUNICATIONS DIVISION—Con-
gratulations are in order for the
youngest grandmother in this Divi-
sion. Emergency Call Clerk Mrs.
Mabel Howell was presented with a
7lbs. 9 oz. granddaughter, Erica
Nicole Maynor on December 17, 1971.

Congratulations to Telephone Op-
erator Jean Siebert and her husband,
George, who will celebrate their 30th
Wedding Anniversary on February
Tth. The happy couple have 6 child.
ren and O grandchildren.

INSPECTIONAL SERVICES DIVL
SION - Members of this Division
wish to congratulate Clerk Dawn
Marston upon her recent engagement
on December 14th, 1971 to Trainee
Bradford Thomas of Education and
Training Division,

We wish to congratulate Sergeant
Wayne Pugh upon his promotion on
December 22, 1971.

A hearty welcome is extended to
Detective Roger R. McMillian, re-
cently assigned to 1.5.D.

SOUTHWESTERN DISTRICT — Con-
gratulations to Patrolman Everett
Voelker and our Clerk Vicki White
on their recent engagement, Officer
Voelker is assigned to the North-
western District, A fall wedding is
planned.

A Very Happy New Year to Patrol-
man and Mrs. Elmo Griffin who be-
came the proud parents of the first
baby born in Annapolis on New Year’s
Day.

Everyone at the Southwest has
noticed the new hair style sported by
Patrolman Richman - LOOKS GOOD
HARRY!

Best wishes for a speedy recovery
to Sergeant John Duan; hurry back
Sarge, we miss your smiling face.

Good-bye and good luck to Patrol-

man Francis Maguire who retired on
January 5th, 1972.

TRAFFIC DIVISION — Wishes for a
speedy recovery to Meter Maid Joan
Williams, recuperating at home after
a stay in Union Memorial Hospital.
“Keep a count on those Calories.”

Congratulations to Meter Maid
Ameena Parker and her husband,
David. They have adopted a son,
David Tariq Parker, who is 22 months
old and quite a *busy bee”.

The best of everything to Officer
Charles Wenzel and James Uhlik who
will retire as of January G6th, 1972,
May the two of you enjoy, separately
of course, a long and happy retire-
ment.

Members of this Division extend
deepest sympathy to Meter Maid
Shelby Beca on her recent loss. Also
to Officer John Sheckells on his recent
loss and to Sergeant Clarence Black-
well on his recent loss.

We wish a speedy recovery to Ser-
geant Philip Jachelski, confined to
Maryland General Hospital and re-
covering from surgery. Also to Officer
David Cole, a patient in Mercy Hos-
pital,

Congratulations to Officer Ralph
Wolfe and his wife, Janie, who will
celebrate their Wedding Anniversary
on January 8th, 1972 and te Mrs.
Shirley Kress and her husband,
“Mike™ who will celebrate their 25th
Wedding Anniversary on January
18th, 1972,

Congratulations to Officer and Mrs.
Howard Bright who became the proud
parents of a son, Charles Thomas, on
December 28th, 1971 and weighing
7 Ibs. 8 oz. Also to Officer and Mrs.
James Thornes on the birth of their
son, Myron Anthony, on December
261h, 1971 and weizhing 7 Ibs. 11 oz.
The Officers are assigned to the
Mounted Unit of the Traflic Division.

A fond farewell to DMrs. Jean
Thompson, assigned to the Safety
Fleet Section, who resigned on Janu-
ary 3, 1972 1o await the arrival of
“Old Man Stork™.

OFFICE - CHIEF OF PATROL — The
members of the Office of the Chief of
Patrol extend to Major Clarence E.
Roy, Ir. their sincere wishes for a
speedy recovery from injuries in-
curred as the resull of a recent aulo-
mobile accident. Hurry back Major,
a “Colt Rooter” is surely missed.

Our sincere sympathy is extended

to Mrs. Ruth K. Johnston on the re-
cent loss of her step-father.

EASTERN DISTRICT — Members of
this District extend sincere sympathy
to Patrolman Donald Phelps on his
recent loss.

PLANNING & RESEARCH DIVISION
— Mrs, Gertrude Melling, Clerk in
this Divisien, is happy lo announce
the engagement of her daughter, Ann
Marie to Patrick M, Meany. Ann and
Patrick are presently attending Tow-
son State College. Congratulations and
best wishes to the happy couple.

Double congratulations te Mrs,
Audrey Hanna, Clerk in this Division.
She is happy to announce the engage-
ment of her son, Patrolman Martin
J. Hanna, Jr.,, of the Southweslern
District to Cyndy Douglas. Audrey is
also very proud to announce the ar-
rival of a new grandson, Robert
Christopher, who weighed 7 lbs. 11
oz. Her daughter and son-in-law,
Carolyn Ann and Lieutenant Robert
F. Bandy, U.S.N. are the proud par-
ents. Members of this Division wish
to extend their congratulations and
best wishes to Patrolman Hanna and
Cyndy and also to the proud parents
of “little Robert”.

PERSONNEL DIVISION — College
Graduate and Classification Section
— Best wishes to Sergeant Gregory
Hardesty on his future endeavors.

In Memoriam

DAYHOFF, EDWARD D., father of
Patrolman Edward Dayhoff, Tactical
Section, December 28, 1971.

SHECKELLS, ETHEL, mother of Patrol-
man John Sheckells, Traffic Division,
December 28, 1971,

REINSFELDER, FRANCIS, SR., broth-
er of Sergeant Paul Reinsfelder,
Tactical Section, December 31, 1971.

BARRON, MARY F., mother of Ser-
eeant Walter Barron, Northwestern
District, January 1, 1972,

BLACKWELL, JAMES, brother of Ser-
geant Clarence Blackwell, Traffie Divi-
sion, January 3, 1972,

Final Roll Call

MARTINDALE, LOUIS, Retired Patrol
man from Central District, December
31, 1971.

The Deportment extends its deepest sympathy
to the foamily and loved ones of those recently
deceased.
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Heroic Actions To Save Lives

In recenl, unrelated incidents, several
members of the Baltimore Police
Department  distinguished themselves
through unselfish displays of courage
while autempting to save the lives of
innocent persons.

One atlempt succeeded, and one [ailed,
Both are presented below:

At about 8:35 P.M, Monday, January
10, the Ballimore Police Department’s
Communications Division received a call
from the Anne Arundel County Police
Department stating thal a man had rob-

. bed the Sears Store on Ritchie Highway,
had taken a hoslage, had dis-armed lwo

Anne Arundel County Police Officers and
had taken their patrol car.

The car, at that point, was heading
north on the Harbor Tunnel Thru-way
toward Baltimore City. As the auto
exiled at O’Donnell Street our unmarked
cars fell in behind. At the same time an
order was issued for all marked police
vehicles to stay clear of the route of
travel. As the suspect drove through the
cily there were no marked police cars
in sight.

The suspect’s vehicle stopped several
times and there was communications
between the hostage and the Anne Arun-
del County dispatcher as officers tried
to figure out some way to compel him
to release her,

Shortly before 11:00 o’clock after at
least one stop on North Avenue the
suspect’s car was boxed in by City Police
Officers who surrounded the vehicle. At
this point Lieutenant Colonel Donald
Shanahan suggested to the suspect that

whe trade his hoslage for a Police Officer.

Officer Edward Malecki of the Eastern
District volunteered to be traded.

The suspect forced the Officer to sit
in his stolen police eruiser while he still

held a gun on his hostage. While Balti-

more Police Oflicers on both sides of the
car called to the suspect, in order lo
confuse him, Officer Malecki saw an
opportunity and lunged at the suspect
as three other Officers, Paul Lioi, Car-
melo Curreri and Albert Greaver did the
sume, As a result the hostage was thrown
clear, the suspect disarmed and subdued.
There were no injuries but the hostage
was transported to Mercy Hospital where
she received treatment.

Police Commissioner Donald D.
Pomerleau, Mayor William Donald
Schaeler and Governor Marvin Mandel
were among the many prominent per
sons in City and State Government to
commend Officer Malecki and the others
for their herioc action.

And, in a more recent incident:

“612, 612, 2300 Garrison Boulevard.
See the nurse.” Northwestern District
Officer Donald Loats acknowledged re-
ceipt of the call and proceeded to the
address, unaware that the trouble would
prove to be far more than rountine.

{Continued on Page 2, Column 1)
r O

The Honorable William D. Schaefer and Com-
missioner Donald D. Pomerleou congraotulate Offi-
cer Edward Malecki.

Operation
“Native Son”

The scarch for talented young people
who are inlerested in a career in law
enforcement is a never ending process.
Each year thousands are graduated from
the nation’s colleges and universities and
a sizable number, it appears, can be
recruited into law enforcement agencies.

With competition for good talent
keen, the Baltimore Police Department
must continually be on the lookout for
recruit prospects. Operation Nalive Son
provides an excellent opportunity.

Conducted at the Baltimore Civic Cen-
ter between Christmas and New Year,
Operation Native Son is more than a
drive by business to recruit talent. It
is a chance for the young people to
meet and question representatives in
all fields of industry, commerce and
services. These college seniors, who will
be graduating in about 6 months, have
some important decisions to make.

The Baltimore Police Department
participates in Operation Native Son for
the same reason as any major com-
mercial enlerprise - to try to influence
college men and women and to answer
their questions aboul a possible career.

The Department sent representatives
to the Civic Center where literature on
the various programs of the Department
was available, Members of the Recruit-
ment Unit were on hand to answer
questions and if an applicant displayed
interest in taking the civil service test,
to dircct him to the Hospitality Room
maintained by the Recruitment Division
at the Holiday Inn,

During the two day Operation Native
Son, 119 young men and women were
interviewed. Sixty-three college men

(Continved on Paoge 2, Column 2)
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Actions

{Cantinued From Poge 1)

Upon arrival, the Officer spoke with
the nurse at the Garwyn Medical Center.
She told him that her employer, Dr.
Russell Carrington, was holding two
women at gun point in his office.

Using the office intercom, Officer Loats
communicated with the Dentist, who
promised to release one of the women
immediately. When no one appeared
after several minutes, Officer Loats again
called the Dentist.

“If you try to break in, I'll kill her,”
he shouted over the phone.

By this time, back-up units had re-
sponded to the scene. Among the Officers
present was Officer Louis Wilte, also
of the Northwestern District. Realizing
that time might be a critical factor, Wilte
knocked on the inner oflice door and
asked to be admitted, The Dentist
agreed, but only if Officer Witle dis-
armed himself first. Without hesitation
the Oficer complied,

Once inside the office Officer Witte
saw both hostages seated in the center
of the room, The Dentist held a snubnose
revolver lightly in his hand.

Two of the Dentist’s colleagues also
enlered the office in an atlempt to talk the
Dentist into surrendering himself. Both
left shaking their heads, feeling that the
man's state of mind disallowed reason-
ing with him.

Officer Witte stayed behind in the
office, volunteering himself as a hostage,
and continually trying to talk the Den-
tist into surrendering.

Another acquaintance of the Dentist
appeared and asked lo speak with him.
Again, the Dentist agreed, bul demanded
that Officer Witte first leave the reom.
Witte asked the Dentist for the gun, and
the man agreed to send it oul, “in a
couple of minutes.”

After a few minutes’ wait, the ofhce
door burst open. One of the hostages,
the Dentist’s acquaintance sprang from
the room followed closely by the recep-
tionist and the Dentist, with gun in
hand.

Chasing the receptionist, the deranged
man fired two shots striking her in the
back. She staggered into another recep-
tion room farther down the hall with
her employer still in pursuit. As the
Dentist turned to lunge in the room
after her, Officer Witle, standing at the
far end of the hall, fired a single shot
at the Dentist, hitling him.

Before expiring, the Dentist also shot
and critically wounded the head of a
Security Agency. The receptionist was
pronounced dead several minutes later.

The incident was a nightmare of need-
less tragedy that Officer Witte and the
other Officers on the scene had tried
vainly to prevent. But by offering his
life in return for those of the hostages,
Witte had unselfishly acted in the hich-
est ideals of the profession.

“Native Son”

{Continved From Page 1)

sought information about patrolmen
positions, twenty-six women inquired
about the qualifications for the position
ol policewomen, and 30 college seniors
requested information about civilian
positions within the Department,

Because the men and women inter-
viewed must attend classes until zradua-
tion in June, the suecess of the recruiting
effort during Operation Native Son will
not be apparent {or several months. As
in the past, however, it is expected that
a significant number of those inter-
viewed during the last week of 1971
will be members of the Department by
the last week in 1972,

Graduations

Thirly-two new Probationary Palrol-
men graduated from the Education and
Training Division during ceremonies at
the War Memorial on Friday, January
14.

At the same lime, in conjunction with
the Maryland Police Training Commis-
sion, thirty-two Officers from other De-
partments within the State of Maryland
also received certificales.

They graduated from the first seven
week course offered at the Education and
Training Division and designed to bring
the graduates up to the minimum law
enforcement training level required by

State Law,

The Graduates represented Police De-
partments from Aberdeen, The Harbor
Tunnel, Bel Air, Charles County, Har-
ford County, Havre de Grace, The Mary-
land Port Authority, The University of
Maryland Baltimore Campus and Balu-
more City Schools,

The guest speaker for the occasion was
Rabbi Abraham Shusterman of Har
Sinai Temple.

A large number of the family and
friends of the graduates attended the
Ceremony,

THE SIERAKOWSKI
FAMILY BAND

The Sierakowskis are a musical fami-
ly. Sergeant and Mrs, Stanley Siera-
kowski (Sergeant Sierakowski is assign-
ed te Criminal Investigalion Division)
are mighty proud of their children,
since they have a band of their own.
The band is composed of five children,
5 to 16 years of age.

Stanley, 16 years old, plays lead guitar
and accordion, and leads 1he songs,
Catherine Mary, the only girl, sings,
plays guitar and the accordion. John, 11
years old, is the drummer and 8 year
James plays bass guitar. David, 5 years
of age and the youngest, playes the
maracas, cowbell, tambourin, sticks and
can also play several numbers on the
argan,

Recently, the young group donated
their talents and played al a post-
Christmas party given for palients in
the Dayofl Building at Spring Grove
State Hospital,
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@%dﬂbﬂ al
Fostt Sorghts

Dear Sir:

On November ¢, 1971 at approxi-
malely 12:53 p.m. Officer Melvin J.
Marsh of this department, who was off
duly, witnessed an armed robbery al the
First National Bank located in the South-
view Shopping Center in Brooklyn Park.
An immediate broadcast was pul out for
the wanted suspects. Lieutenant Jerome
Bozek al the time was just passing the
Friendship Flying Service where your
helicopters are based. At this Location
he conlacted Flight Officer Scott Mis-
kimmeon and within minutes he had his
helicoplers  airborne  with  Lieutenant
Bozek as an observer. The wanted
vehicle was located by the ground units
and later two apprehensions were made
with the cooperation of Sergeant Fred-
rick M. Moog, Officer Eimeo J. Griffin, Jr.
and Officer William McConnell of your
Southwestern District,

Due to the cool, precise and profes-
sional action on the part of each officer
it made it possible to make lwo appre-
hensions within the hours afier the in-
cident occurred.

Once again, as in the incident men-
tioned above, excellent cooperation be-
tween this department and the Baltimore
City Police Department was experienced.
As Chiel of Police, I can not help but
be both pleased and proud of the manner
in which personnel under my command
and officers of the Baltimore City Police
Department conlinue to work in har-
mony. This reflects favorably upon the
professionalism of both organizations.

Sincerely,
Edward A. Praley
Chiel of Police

Dear Sir:

1 have been asked, on behalf of our
Association, to commend the Police De-
partment for the fine protection they
afforded our business area during the
recent holiday season. At a time when
crime is lraditionally at its highest, the
excellent coverage given us was especial-
ly appreciated.

Respectfully yours,
/s! Isidore Samuelson
Police Relations Committee

To All My Feliow Police Oflicers —
B.C.P.D.

Since this is the last day that I'll be
wearing the proud uniform of a Balti-
more City Police Officer, I would like to
say that I have always considered it a
privilege and an honor to work with
Baltimore City’s finest. In my twenty
years, | have met and worked with some
of the most dedicated men in the world.
And that is a privilege and an honor.
1 wish all of you a fine career. And take
care, Pal.

Sincerely,

/s/ Officer Charles W. Wenzel
Retired Jan. 6, 1972

Dear Sir:

On behalf of the Friendship Interna-
tional Airporl Authorily please accept
my thanks and apprecialion lo you and
your organizalion for supplying a tacti-
cal force for the return of the Baltimore
Colts on the 2nd of January.

The manner in which the Baltimore
City Police Department personnel con-
ducted themselves was a credit to their
leadership and training, Their mere
presence was a delerrent to those who
would employ the disruptive tactics
which are so common-place in today’s
society.

Sincerely,

fs! John F. R. Scolt, Jr.
Director of Avialion

For Needy Youths

On January 4, 1972, Officer Raymend
A, Mills, Jr., of the Western District, was
present at the Automobile Club of Mary-
land, 1401 Mt, Royal Avenue, where Mr,
Harry E. Uhler, President of the Auto-
mobile Club, presented him with a
$200.00 check. The check was given to
him for his part in the arrest and con-
viction of a person who stole an auto
belonging to Mrs. Odessa H. Smith, a
member of the Carolina Motor Club.

Officer Mills, in keeping with the
professional image of the Baltimore City
Police Department, turned the check
over to Lieutenant John Riggin and
Sergeant John Boyle of the Youlh Sec-
tion. Officer Mills requested that the
money be used lo send several under-
privileged members of the Police Boys’
Clubs to summer camp.

The Police Boys’ Members wish to
publicly thank Officer Mills for his

generosity.

PAY INCREASE . . .

Entrance st Year 2nd Year 3rd Year  4th Year  5th Year
Police Cadets $ 5,964 $ 6,211 $ 6,470
Patrolmen 8,199 8,595 9,015 2,459 9,927 10,419
Police Agents FLAT SALARY $10,936
Sergeants 11,475 12,039 12,615
Lieutenants 13,215 13,815 14,535
Coptain 15,255 16,011 16,810

Some confusion has arisen out of the
December 15 pay increase that amounted
to 2147 of previous salary. That in-
crease was the extent of the raise for
civilian personnel, but sworn personnel
can expect a second increase in their
Januvary 26 check.

The sccond raise will consist of the
difference between 2159 of present
salary and $375.00. The raise is effective

through the rank of Captain.

As an example, a top pay-level Patrol-
man  received $251.00 or 214% of
$10,044 as his initial December 15 raise.
On January 26 he can expect the differ-

ence between $375.00 and $251.00 or
$124.00.

In essence, the top Patrolman’s pay
will have increased to $10,419.
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SOUTHEASTERN DISTRICT — Con-

eratulations to Patrolman Joseph Gil-
pin and his wife, Janet, on the birth
of their daughter, Jenifer Rebecca, on
January 6 and weighing 8 Ibs. 13 oz.

Congratulations to Patrolman Fran-
cis Melcavage on his recent promotion
to Police Agent.

Best wishes to Sergeant Leroy Clark
who retired on January 13 after 26
years of service in the Department.

Welcome aboard to Patrolman Jerry
Rice, recently transferred to our Dis.
trict and to Patrolman Clifierd Chris-
tello assigned to us from Education
and Training Division.

Good luck on your new assignments
to Patroimen Jerry Crute and Collis
Blow.

CENTRAL DISTRICT — Happy birth-
day to Mr. and Mrs. Charles C. Owens,
Sr., parents of Patrolman Charles C.
Owens, Jr., of this District, who will
celebrate their 80th birthday in Janu-
ary. Officer Owens and his three
brothers will give the happy couple a
birthday dinner at the Baltimore Hil-
ton Hotel on January 23.

Farewell and good luck to Sergeant
William Stone, Patrolmen Bernard
Harper and Melvin Parker and Police
Agent Bruce Green in your new Divi-
sions and assignments,

Welcome aboard to Sergeant Gene
Smith recently assigned to our Dis-
trict.

CENTRAL RECORDS DIVISION —

Best wishes 1o Sergeant Donald L.
Hundertmark who retired on January
5. He was presented a gold watch,
given by members of this Division.

The Dactylescopy Club’s First An-
nual Christmas Dinner was held on
December 23, 1971 at Martin’s West
and Major Maurice M. Guerrasio was
the guest of honor.

Farewells and best wishes from the
club were given to Larry Jones and
Bob Brown, formerly of the Identift-
cation Section, on their way Lo the
Police Academy.

This Division would like to con-
gratulate the following clerks on their
engagements: Clerk Linda Ruland to
Lee Blotienberger. Their wedding is
planned for October 7, 1972. Clerk

Nancy Fauble to Patrolman Frederick
Howing of Inspectional Services Divi-
sion. A summer wedding is planned.

NORTHWESTERN DISTRICT — The

Northwest Basket Ball Team combin-
ed with Taetical and C.1.D. beat the
Maryland State Police, 108 to 98.
The game took place at the State
Police Gym in Pikesville. Keep up the
good work, fellas,

Congratulations to Patrolman John
L. Slaughter on his marriage to the
former, Minnie C. Barnes on Decem-
ber 20, 1971,

Congratulations to Patrolman
Stephen Schaefer and his wife, Marie
on the birth of their daughter, Greta
Lynn, on November 7, 1971 and
weighing 9 Tbs, 2 oz

Good luck to Sergeant William
Rehmann on his retirement, January
13. Members of this District hope
you have a long, happy retirement.

For the 2nd year in a row, The
Northwest Democratic Club did an
outstanding job denating Christmas
Baskets to 18 necdy fomilies. Mr.,
Nat Harris worked diligently and
spent many hours, planning and shop-
ping for the goodies that filled the
beautiful baskets, Mr. Harris, in com-
pany with many good members of
the Club, Sergeant William Clark,
our Community Relations Sergeant
and Clerk Etta Goldstein, organized
the baskets and got them on their
way the night of their delivery.’

NORTHEASTERN DISTRICT — Mrs.
Adel Sorge, Clerk, retired on January
19 after 25 years of service with the
Department. Mrs. Sorge has disclosed,
after a short vacation, she plans to
do some volunteer work at the Balii-
more League of Crippled Children
and Adults, located 1111 E. Cold-
spring Lane. Members of this Dis-
trict wish her many happy years
of retirement and a rewarding suc-
cess in her volunteer social work.

Members of this Distriet wish a
speedy recovery to Patrolman Albert
Thompson, who suffered a heart at-
tack while helping to restrain an un-
ruly prisoner. Get well soon,

SOUTHERN DISTRICT — Congratula-
tions to Patrolman William Eid and
his wife, Cathie, on the birth of their
son, William Patrick, on January 13
and weighing 8 lbs. 7 oz

In Memoriam

WILSON, THOMAS N., father-in-la
of Patrolman Kenneth Stockwell,
Eastern District, January 6.

ONETA, EDWARD F., father of Patrol-
man Paul Oneta, Northern District,
January 7.

VOELKER, DOROTHY E., mother of
Patrolman Henry Voelker, Northern
District; wife of Retired Sergeant
Henry Voelker, Sr., formerly of Cen-
tral District and sister of Retired
Lieutenant George K. Waldhauser,
formerly of Northern District, January

8

LEAGER, DOROTHY E. mother of
Patrolman Dennis Leager, Tactical
Section, January 9.

DEVER, LESTER (TOM), father of
Patrolman Paul Dever, Tactical Sec:
tion, January 10,

POMRENKE, LOUIS F., father of Ma-
jor Norman E. Pomrenke, Director
of Education and Training Division,
January 11.

EARHART, NORMAN D., father-in-
law of Sergeant John Vogl, Crim:
inal Investigation Division, Property
Crimes Section, January 12.

MUSCALLI, DOMINIC, brother of Pa-
trolman Albert Muscalli, Youth Sec-
tion and Retired Patrolman Michael
Muscalli, formerly Southwestern Dis.
trict, January 12,

WOITEK, JOHN, father of Patrolman
Richard Wojtek, Central District,
January 13,

BUENGER, LEO, father of Patrolman
John Buenger, Youth Section, Janu-
ary 13.

KACZMAREK, JOSEPH, father of Pa-
trolman Joseph Kaczmarek, Central
District, January 14.

BARR, FLORA MAE, mother-in-law of
Detective William Guizzardi, Internal
Investigation Division, January 14.

KLEIN, NETTIE, mother-in-law of
Deputy Commissioner Thomas J.
Keyes, Services Bureau, January 14.

MCDONALD, MABEL, mother of De-
tective Harry McDonald, Crimin-
al Investigation Division, Property
Crimes Section, January 14.

The Department extends its deepest sympathy
to the family ond loved ones of those recently
deceased.
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Governor’s Crime Control Measure Under Debate

The Governor's Crime Control proposal is presently being
debated by the State Legislature. lllegal handguns, as mem-
bers of the Department know, figure in the majority of the
criminal homicides occurring in Baltimore City. Reprinted for

yaur information below is the statement of Police Commis-

| am Donald D. Pomerleau, the Police
Commissioner of Baltimore, Maryland
and, currently the President of the Mary-
land Chiefs of Police Association. It is
in this capacity that | come before you
this morning to support the proposed leg-
islation. With respect to the Maryland
Chiefs of Police let me say that this
legislation was unanimously approved
by the Executive Commitiee of the as-
sociation and further, that it has not
come before the general membership
for their consideration — this will occur
on 9 February 1972.

The problems with respect to the illegal
use of handguns are ever-increosing. In
Baltimore this past year we had 323
murders, a 40% increase over the previ-
ous year. Of this number 62% were
killed with handguns, Something must
be done about the illegal use of these
weapons. This is an attempt. | want to
tell you that in my opinion the proposed
legislation is more properly called “Crime
Control” legislation rather than “Gun
Control”, for | see nothing in this pro-
posed bill that con be construed as the
gun control measures we so often hear
about. The bill contains no provisions,
and rightly so, for confiscation of weap-
ons unless they are used illegally. The
bill does not require registration of all
firearms in existence, The bill does not
require all of us to turn in our handguns.
the bill does require intelligent and limit-
ed restrictions on handguns. | am per-
sonally and professionally, at this time,
opposed to those gun control proposals
that would have the American citizen

{Continved on Page 2, Column 1)

Frisk: The Fourth
Amendment

Reprinted with the permission of the
Sunpapers

The corner of Huron Road and Eu-
clid Avenue was familiar turfl to Me-
Fadden. On the Cleveland police force
39 years, he had spent 30 of them in
the pickpocket and shoplift detail on this
particular beat. When Terry and his
pal came into sight it was only 2.30 in
the afternoon and visibility was good
enough for McFadden to determine at
once that he had never seen either be-
fore. Just the same, as he told the trial
court later, “They didn't lock right to
me at the time.”

Why not? Well, as Chief Justice Earl
Warren summarized McFadden’s testi-
mony four years later when Terry v,
Ohio many made it up to the Supreme
Court: “Two men hover about a street
corner for an extended period of time,
at the end of which it becomes apparent
that they are not wailing for anyone
or anything: ... these men pace alter-
nately along an idenlical route, pausing
to stare in the same store window rough-
ly 24 times; ... each completion of
this route is [ollowed immediately by a
conference between the two men on the
corner; ... they are joined in one of
these conferences by a third man who
leaves swiftly; ... the two men finally
follow the third and rejoin him a couple

of blocks away. ...

sioner Donald D. Pomerleau before the Senate Judical Pro-
ceedings Committee and House Judiciary Committee on Hand-
gun legislation and two articles which appeared in the Sun-
papers on Monday, January 24, 1972,

At this point McFadden made his
move. Warning that he was a cop, he
asked the three their names and they
“mumbled something™; whereupon (the
Chief Justice still talking} “Ofiicer Mc-
Fadden grabbed petitioner Terry, spun
him around so that they were facing
the other two, with Terry between Me-
Fadden and the others, and patted down
the outside of his clothing.” He found
a .38 on Terry, a second gun on the
second man, and nothing on the third.

Terry’s lawyers argued on the ap-
peal [rem his conviction for carrying
concealed weapons that the Fourth
Amendment forbade the frisk that had
turned up the .38, which made the ar-
rest bad; which made use of the gun as
evidence bad; which made the convic-
tion bad. They claimed there had never
been “probable cause” to make an ar-
rest, and that until “probable cause,” a
technical term ai law, was generaled,
no frisk was legal. Justice Douglas
agreed in general with this argument,
but alone. The Chief Justice, who had
been district altorney of Alameda County
Cal., from 1925-39, spoke for himself
and Justices Black, Harlan, Brennan,
Stewart, White, Fortas and Marshall in
affirming the conviction.

The trouble with Terry’s plea, said
Warren, was its imperlect analysis of
the Fourth Amendment. To be sure, the
amendment requires “probable cause”
for the issuance of a warrant to search
or seize. But its “general proscription
[is] against unreasonable searches and

{Continved on poge 2, column 2)
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Crime Control

(Confinved From Page 1)

turn in his guns, register his guns and so
forth. It is not these guns that are being
used to murder. And, contrary to what
you are being told, these legal guns as
may be token in burg'aries are for the
most part not being used 1o commit mur-
der. | want to reiterate that | am per-
sonally and professionally opposed to
gun control as the public understands it.
In order to give some creditability to this
statement | wish to say that | was an
active member in the NRA - the Na-
tional Rifle Association, for a number
of years, | was at one time a registered
firearms instructor. | have been an of-
ficer in a bona fide NRA Rifle and Pistol
Club. I have participaled in many regis-
tered matches, both as an official and
competitor. This has happened in the
State of Maryland ot the old Sparrows
Point matches, the Carlisle matches in
Pennsylvanio, the Delaware matches, the
Registered and Regional Matches as held
at the Marine Corps School in Quantico,
Virginia and elsewhere.

Nothing contained in the proposed
legislation will inhibit the bona fide gun
club or gun club member from participai-
ing in thess matches, which for the most
part continuve today. We can all dust off
our gun boxes, complete with scope,
corbide lomp, our 45, our K-38's and
our High Standards and not be inhibited
by this legislation as we pursue the re-
creational endeavor of our choice.

| am e former member of the National

Board for Civilian Marksmanship also,
having been appointed by the Under
Secretary of the Army for a term of three
years, It is this board that encourages and
supports the youth of Americo to become
involved in marksmanship training, in
marksmanship programs and the field of
competitive shooting. | continue to sup-
port this endeavor and oppose as | said
earlier, at this time, anything that would
inhibit.

Yet, something must be done about
the illegal use of handguns if we are to
survive in the urban area. The proposed
legislation as submitted to you by our
Governor is an attempt to serve all the
people of this state. When he says pub-
licly that the provisions of the proposed
legislations will not be abused by police
— that excesses and harassment will not
be permitted, he speaks the truth. As the
head of the largest palice ogency in
Maryland comprised of some 4400 men
and women, let me pledge to you that
we have not in the post, knowingly and
willingly, abused our authority. And, if
additional authority is forthcoming. |
pledge to you we will not knowingly and
willingly abuse this increased authority.
Being human, however, | suppose we will
sometimes err. Should this occur | can
assure you that we in law enforcement
will take prompt action to correct such
exXcesses,

The proposed legislation provides for
mandatory jail sentences in some in-
stances. This is needed. | recommend
that you favorably consider legistation
that mandatory jail sentences be con-
secutive. The concurrent sentencing syn-
drome of the courts of today will not
meet the requirements of final adjudica-
tion of tomorrow,

The Governor of our State of Maryland
has demonstrated his concern. The Ex-
ecutive Branch of government has at-
templed to provide the necessary leader-
ship. | support his endeavor and respect-
fully request your favorable consideration
of this legislation.

Frisk

{Continued From Poge 1)

4]

seizures.” There was no warrant in
Terry's case because at the point where
McFadden made his move, he didn't
know whether an arrest was necessary,
with ils required condition of probable

cause. He just knew that he might be
in peril of a bullet for an answer to his
questions,

McFadden acted, that is, under the
less demanding requirement of the “gen-
eral proscription.” The true issue became
whether McFadden’s frisk had been *un-
reasonable.” As stated, the majority of
eight epeaking through the Chief Justice
held that McFadden had behaved rea-
sonably: “Certainly it would be unrea-
sonable to require that police oflicers
lake unnecessary risks in the perform-
ance of their dulies” and “the sole
justification of the search in the pre-
sent situation is the protection of the
police officer and others near by.”

But aware, as always, thal the jus.
tices instruct policemen and prosecu-
tors and judges at all the lower ranks,
lawyers in general and legislators like
those in Maryland now considering the
Mandel gun control bill—of which stop-
and-frisk is just a part—the Chief Jus-
tice took care to stress the narrowness of
the Court’s holding and the perils of
its abuse. Frisking, he said, “cannot help
but be a severely exacerbating factor in
police-community tensions. This is par-
ticularly true in situations where the
‘stop and frisk’ of youths or minority
groups is ‘motivated by the officers’ per-
ceived need to maintain the power image
of the beat officer, an aim sometimes ac-
complished by humiliating anyone who
altempts lo undermine police control of
the streets.”

Hence, “Each [stop-and-frisk] case
will, of course, have to be decided on
its own facts. We merely hold today that
where a police officer observes unusual
conduct which leads him reasonably to
conclude in light of his experience that
criminal activity may be aloot and
that the persons with whom he is deal-
ing may be armed and presently dan-
gerous, where in the course of investiga
ting this behavior he identifies himself
as a policeman and makes reasonable in-
quirics, and where nothing in the initial
slages of the encounter serves to dispel
his reasonable fear for his own or others'
safety, he is entitled to the protection
of himzelf and others in the area 1o con-
duct a carefully limited search of the
outer clothing of such persons in an
attempt to discover weapons which
might be used to assault him. Such a
search is a reasonable search under the

Fourth Amendment.” C.PIL
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Editorial

Reprinted with the permission of the
Sunpapers

The Mandel bill to control handguns
begins moving soon through legislative
committees, and we wish its speedy pas.
sage. Violence with illegal pistols con-
linues unabated. Deaths due to shoot-
ing in hold-ups and outbreaks of passion
average almost one a day. As Governor
Mandel noted last week in his slate-of-
the-state message, an estimated 100,000
handguns are carried on the sirects of
Baltimore alane,

It is a national plague that festers in
every melropolitan area of the nation.
Yet nationally, Congress has failed to
act, Mr. Mandel realizes that his bill
will not selve the problem today. But
as an emergency measure, il is at least
a start, providing Marylanders some
protection. What the Governor proposes
seems reasonable enough. Every person
carrying a handgun, concealed or in the
open, musl have a permil. This of course
wouldn’t apply to policemen, bank
guards and military men on duty. Bm
any person caughl possessing a weapon

ithout a permit would be subject 1o
mandatory penalties under the bill. They
range from not less than a $250 fine for
a first offense to 3-t0-10 years or more
on lwo convictions. Those convicled of
carrying handguns illegally on school
property could receive even sliffer sen-
tences.

The Governor is convinced that the
problem is very serious indeed, So are
a majority of citizens, according to
national polls. Yet many in this com-
munity raise sincerc objections to at
least one section of the Mandel bill.
It is the stop-and-frisk provision, giving
policemen the right to search without
a warrant persons suspected of illegally
carrying a weapon. In a sense, their fears
are understandable, considering the old
hostilities erupting from faulty searches
that infrequently appear to be little more
than police harassment. But as is pointed
out in an article elsewhere on this page,
the Supreme Court concluded that stop-
and-frisk, with reasonable suspicion, is
a legitimate police exercise in protecting
oneself and others. The Governor further

sgasstires  dubious opponents of this

:clion that he will not tolerate abuse
of anyone’s civil rights. Maryland law
enforcement agency heads would do well
lo impress this principle on their patrol-
men.

Not all opponents of handgun control
worry over slop-and-frisk. Just the other
day the Maryland Rifle and Pistol As-
sociation broke silence and came out
against the entire plan, Mr, Mandel had
attempled to neutralize the Association
by allowing it to help frame the bill.
Now the Association’s spokesman feels
it is unworkable for the 53,000-member
target shooling and hunting group. That
seems a shame. With statistics, opinion
and law enforcement all on the Gover-
nor’s side, the argument for quick pas-
sage is overwhelming,

Commissioner,
Captain Cadden
Honored

Police Commissioner Donald D. Pom-
erleaw and Central District Commander
Captain James J. Cadden were guests
of honor at the Exchange Club of Balti-
more’s 25th Annual Crime Prevention
Week dinner, Saturday February 5,
1972. The dinner, at the Hunt Valley
Inn, was attended by more than 800
persons,

Commissioner Pomerleau received the
American Citizenship Award for out-
standing leadership and distinguished
service lo the conununity and nalion.
This is a National Exchange Club pre-
sentalion,

Captain Cadden was selected “Officer
of the Year” by the Downtown Exchange
Club,

The speaker for the evening was Mr.
John E. Ingersoll, Director of the Federal
Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous
Drugs. Mr. Ingersoll outlined some of
the highlights of the Ballimore Police
Department’s Narcoties Program. Ad-
ditionally he said that because of the
Department’s total effort the price of
Heroin in Baltimore has risen and the
quality of the illegal drug has declined.
Baltimore, it was pointed out, is the
first major American cily 1o see this
phenomena.

Mr. Ingersoll concluded his remarks
with a strong plea for total community
involvement in fighting the drug prob-
lem. Stating that Federal and local pro-
grams can be no better than the citizen
cooperation afforded he asked that every.
one play an active role in combating the
problem.

@oﬁdﬂbﬂa/
Glost Soritts

Dear Sir:

On Tuesday, November 23, 1971, three
masked Negro males, armed with a saw-
ed-ofl shotgun, robbed the Union Trust
Company, 1029 East Ballimore Street,
Baltimore, Maryland, of approximately
$17,000.00. These three holdup men were
apprehended within minutes after the
robbery through the outstanding work
and cooperation of various seclions of
the Baltimore City Police Department.

First of all, Patrolman Paul Warren
Smiley, Southeastern District, was walk-
ing his beat when he heard on his
Walkie-Talkie that the alarm had sound-
ed at the bank. Since he was close by, he
immediately verified a bank robbery
had occurred, and from a citizen ob-
tained the description and tag number
of the getaway car. Patrolman Smiley
immediately broadcasted this description
over the air, Officer Edward Kuper,
Lastern District, who was operating
alone in plain clothes, thereafter spotted
the automobile and took up pursuit.
Officer Kuper did an outstanding job
of keeping up with the getaway car, and
subsequently, with the assistance of
Detective Howard Saukites and Detec-
tive George Vailati, attached to C 1 D,
Holdup Squad, who joined in the pur-
suil, took all three subjects into cuslody
at gunpoint after the getaway car had
become involved in an accident at Light
and Cross Streets.

It is also the understanding of this
office that the Communications Section
of the Baltimore Police Department,
specifically Officers Philip Ferene, Jack
Brewster and William McMeins, as well
as Flight Officer Timothy Renchan and
Observer Weston  Bousman, operating
a Baltimore Police Helicopter, played
a very vital role in this arrest due to
the efficient manner in which they re-
layed from the helicopter through the
Communications Section the direction
of the getaway car.

[ wanted to take this opportunity to
call to your attention the outstanding
work conducted by the many depart-
menls of the Ballimore Police Depart-
ment in this one case.

Sincerely yours,
Victor Turyn
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CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION DiVl-
SION - Administrative Unit — Con-

gratulations to Donald J. Bartnik on
his recent promotion to the rank o
Sergeant and good luck on his new
assiznmenl to the Neorthwestern Dis-
trict.

Welcome aboard 1o Lieutenant Aus-
tin B, Cailabhan, Sergeant William F.
Stone, Police Agent Bruce A. Green,
Detective Jerry Crute, William H.
Curry. Bernard Harper and Edward
D). Siebor recently assigned lo this
Division,

Narcotics Unit — Congratulations
to Detective and Mrs, Jerome A. Cul-
lings on the birth of their son, Keith,
born January 20 and weighed 7 lbs.
14 oz.

Vice Control Section Members
of this Division exlend sincere sym-
pathy to Clerk Margaret E. Anderson
on her recent loss.

SOUTHEASTERN DISTRICT -— Mem-
bers of this District extend congratu-
lations to Patrolman Barry Brooks for
receiving the “Policeman of the Month
Award” in December and to Patrol-
man Robert Kletter whoe received the
Award for the Month of January.

Welcome back to Patrolman Jerry
Crute from his recent assignment lo
Criminal Investigation Division,

Farewell and good luck to Patrol-
tman Edward Crowder transferred to
Criminal Investigation Division.

A speedy recovery to Sergeant
Ralph LEicker whe is recuperating
from recent surgery.

COMMUNICATIONS DIVISION-—This
Division wishes lo express sincere
sympathy to the family and loved ones
of the late Retired Emergency Call
Clerk Norman Stever.

A retirement party, held by this
Division, for Patrolman Charles Cook-
us, who after 21 years of loyal service
to the Department, has “hung his
head-set” effective January 20.

CENTRAL DISTRICT Congratula-
tions to Patrolman Howard Clark who
became a grandfather when his
daughter and son-in-law, Sharon and
Andrew Haase, presented him with
a granddaughter, Wendy Nichole on
January 24. Wendy weighed 7 Ibs.
12 ca

PUBLIC INFORMATION DIVISION

- Members of this Division wish

the best of luck to Patrolman Ray-
mond K. Smith, who was detailed to
this Division and has now returned
to his assignment lo the Tactical
Seclion,

COMMUNITY SERVICES DIVISION
— Youth Section On January 19,
a luncheon was held at the Youth
Section in honor of Mrs. Ruth B.
Sneider, who after 11 years of service
with the Department retired effective
February 1; in honor of Sergeant
John H. Feeley, after 21 years of
service, retired effective January 13;
in honor cf Patrelman Anthony M.
Jarcwski with 25 years of service to
his credit, retired effective January 20,
Sergeant Feeley and Mrs, Sneider
were presenled cerlificates and wat-
ches: Officer Jarowski was presented
a certificate and tools by Major Edwin
L. Lawrence. The watches and tools
were gifls from members of this
Section. Best wishes for a long and
happy retirement is extended to each
one.

NORTHEASTERN DISTRICT — Con-
gratulations to Patrolman Robert
Sharp on his marriage to the former
Miss Barbara Ann Burke on Novem-
ber 27, 1971.

Also, congratulations to the newly-
weds, Patrolman James Fugitt and
the former Miss Maureen Chisolm
who were married on January 8,
1972,

Newly weds Patrolman John Parker
and the former Miss Hester Lewis
exchanged their vows on january 22.

NORTHERN DISTRICT — Congratu-
lations to Officer James Whipp and
his wife, Katherine, on the birth of a
son, Paul Marvin, born on February
2nd 1972 and weighing 6 Ibs. 15 oz.

Officer Lawrence Davis and David
Kraus, were honored as “‘Policemen
of the Year,” by the Grealer Govans
Community Council at a dinner held
at “Thompsons” for their outstand-
ing work in wnarcotics enforcement.
Mayor Donald Schaefer and Com-
missioner Donald D. Pomerleau also
attended.

Sincere wishes for a speedy re-
covery to Officer Howard Gittings,
who is now a patient in Sinai Hos-
pital recuperating from a leg injury.

CENTRAL RECORDS DIVISION
Congratulations to Fingerprint Tech-
nician David Tant on his engagement
to Miss Dorothy Sisco. The wedding
is beinz planned for May,

In Memoriam

MCCRORY, JAMES E., brother of Pa-
trolman Thomas V. McCrory, South-
ern District, January 13.

METZBOWER, DAVID F., SR., father
of Patrolman Harry Metzbower, Traf-
lic Investigation Section, January 14,

SWINGLE, WILLIAM, SR., father of
Patrolman  William Swingle, Jr.,
Western District, January 15.

MURPHY, DANIEL ]., father-in-law
of Sergeant Calvin Cason, Western
District, January 16.

ABEL, RAYMOND, hushand of School
Crossing Guard Madeline Abel, South-
western District, January 19.

BUBERL, GERTRUDE H., wife of Re-
tired Officer Leroy J. Buberl, formerly
of Central District, January 20.

CRISPENS, FRANK H., SR., father of
Lieutenant Kenneth L. Cripens, Youth
Section: Detective Vernon C. Cris-
pens, Criminal lnvestigation Division
and Retired Detective Frank H. Cris-
pens, jr., formerly of Criminal In-
vestigation Division, Januvary 20.

BRETZIK, MICHAEL, father of Patrol
man Thomas Breizik, Mounted Sec
tion, Traffic Division, January 23.

PEACH, CECILIA, mother of Patrol-
man Donald Peach, Communications
Division, January 23.

REMBOLD, HELENA, mother of Patrol-
man George Rembold, Eastern Dis-
trict, January 25,

BRYANT, LEONARD, father of Ser-
geant David Bryant, Tactical Section,
January 25,

UHLFELDER, ANNA, widow of de-
ceased Retired Sergeant Leo Uhl-
felder, formerly of the Old North.
western District, January 25,

FLEMING, HERBERT L. father of
Clerk Margaret Anderson, Criminal
Investigation Division, Vice Section,
January 29,

AYD, MARGARLET, mother of Don
Ayd, Supervisor Technician, Com-
munications Division, January 31.

Final Roll Call

KIRBY, EDWARD P., Retired Patrol-
man, formerly of the Old Nort
western District, January 12.

The Department extends its deepest sympathy
to the fomily and loved ones of those recently
decaosed.
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Eight Officers
Awarded Medal
of Honor

Commissioner Donald D, Pomerleau
extended his personal congratulations
to forty Probationary Patrolmen Gradu.
ates of the Education and Training Divi-
sion on Friday, February 18.

The Ceremony was conducted at the
War Memorial Building and was at-
tended by the friends and family of the
new graduates.

The Guest Speaker for the occasion
was the Very Reverend Joseph Sellinger
President of Loyola College.

Following the Graduation, a Com-
mendation Program honored eighty-
three Baltimore Police Officers and twen-
ty-three civilians for meritorious service.

Included among the commendation
recipients were eight Medals of Honor
winners, awarded the Department’s
highest commendation for the perform-
ance of courageous actions despite grave

risks.

{Continued on Page 3, Column 2)

Research In Support Of Patrol

Glance at an organizational chart of
the Department and you'll notice that all
of the Divisions center around Patrol.
I's no accident, because Patrol is the
backbone of this organization.

For that reason, every component of
the three Bureaus functions to assist
Patrol in its law enforcement efforts.
Without the uniformed force, there
wottld be no Department.

So it is up to Divisions like Communi-
calions, Central Records, Planning and
Research and the rest to supply the
necessary tools for the use of our uni-
formed officers; and to constantly revise
and updale those lools in keeping with
changing conditions,

In essence, these Divisions are charged
with helping to make the uniformed OI-
ficer as eflective a prolessional as is
possible.

With that thought in mind, several
months ago, the Planning and Research
Staff began work on an updated version
of a system that would greatly improve
the uniformed Officer’s access lo slolen
vehicle information.

The Planning and Research Division
realized that there was often a delay
between the lime an Officer requested
a check on a vehicle, and the time he re-
ceived it.

The delay was caused by the necessity
of hand-carrying inquiries from Com-
munications inte the Central Records
Division, and then returning the same
way with the information. A wait of
twenly minutes was nol uncommon,

The Planning and Research Staff, in
order to improve upon an obviously in-
adequate system, reasoned that the 1BM
2260 Terminals located within each
Communications Dispatch Area, might

provide the answer.

The Planning and Research Division
then contacted MILES — the Maryland
Inter-Agency Law Enforcement System,
a Pikesville based Correctional Service
Data Center, that is subscribed to by
every local law enforcement agency in
the State, and many Federal Agencies.

Technically, the problems of installing
a system lo retrieve data and present it
on the 2260 Terminals, were minimal.
A Western Union line was connected
to the IBM 2848 Controller located in
Communications, changing the origin
of input information from the Depart-
ment’s computer, to MILES".

It was in the legal sense that potential
problems arose; problems that are still
being resolved. MILES itself clearly
delineates the responsibilities of each
parlicipating agency to insure authenti-
city and integrity in the state-wide hook-
up. For instance, stolen vehicles that
have been recovered must be immedi-
ately reported to the System lo avoid
having the lawful owner of the vehicle
arrested.

Through the cooperation of Plan-
ning and Research, Central Records,
Communications and, above all, Palrol,
the requirements for authenticity were
met in late December of last year. And
in early January, the first part of the
System went inlo effect.

Now, inquiries concerning wanted ve.
hicles from the State of Maryland are
returned promptly in 5 seconds. If the
MILES computer finds no listing in its
own files, it automatically taps the Na-
tional Crime Information Center in
Washington, 1.C., a process that takes
an additional ten seconds. Ironically,
the slowest part of the procedure is the

{Confinued on Page 2, Column i)
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actual keying of the inquiry by the dis.
palchers.

This quick response: the hles are
searched literally in milli-seconds, has
increased Patrol’s effectiveness a great
deal. Suspected aulos can be checked
out in a matter of seconds, well before
the car stop is actually made.

But obviously, the most profound :d-
vantage of the new system is ils poten-
tial. It allows Baltimore Police Officers
to draw information from any jurisdic-
tion within the United States, within
seconds, thus greatly enbancing their
eflectiveness,

Now that the vehicle check via Com-
munications terminals is a reality, other
systems are being studied to determine
the feasibility of their implementation.
Information on firearms, stolen articles,
boats and warrant status of individuals
are features that will be added in the
near future. Before these features become
operational, however, the same exhaus-
tive safeguards must be put into effect
to mainlain the integrity of the System.

The new System is just one example
of the supporlive nature of the Planning
and Research Division, men and women
who are continually studying new pro-
cedures and exisling systems for pos-
sible modernization, all with an eye
toward increasing the effectiveness of
the uniformed Officers,

IRS Withholdings
Guidelines

Baltimore, Marylond — Irving Machiz,
District Director of Internal Revenue for
Maryland and the District of Columbia
today urged all wage earners to adjust
their income tax withholding exemption
certificates (Form W-4} according to the
recently enacled Revenue Act of 1971,
Otherwise, many will be subjected 1o
overwithholding and unnecessary reduc-
tions in their take-home pay.

Mr. Machiz said new withholding pro-
visions of the tax law apply to all wages
paid after January 16, 1972, and em-
ployees shou'd fi.e new exemption certifi-
cates as soon as possible.

The changes in withho'ding reflect the
increases in the standard deduction and
in the personal exemption provided by
the 1971 Act, and are designed ta elimin-
ate the major causes of underwithhalding
that many taxpayers experienced in 1971
The withholding rates are adjusted so
that sing'e employees earning up to
$25,000 a year and married emp'oyees,
whose spouses are not employed, with
earnings up fo $31,000 o year can gen-
erally expect to have their full tax with-
held,

The new law also introduces “special
withho!ding allowance” for one-job in-
dividua's and famities and liberalizes the
provisions govarning additional withhold-
ing allowances for taxpoyers who itemize
thzir deductions (for charities, ‘axes, etc.i.

Mr. Machiz said that, generally, an em-
ployee should do these things:

111 Claim all of the withholding ex-
emptions to which he is entitled for him-
self, spouse, dependents, etc. Employees
who formerly underclaoimed exemptions
in order to counterbalance the under-
withholding in the withholding system will
probably find that this is no longer ne-
cessary or desirable,

(21 Claim the new "special withhold-
ing allowance” if single and he does not
earn more than $25,000; or if married, his
spouse does not work ond he has only
one job from which he earns not more
than $31,000.

{3} Claim the “additional withholding
allowances” shown in the table on the
bock of the withholding exemptions cer-

tificate (Form W-4) if his itemized deduc-
tions are substantially larger thon the
standard deduction.

However, Mr. Machiz suggested that
all single employees who earn more
thon $25000 and married employees
who earn more than $31,000, figure out
their 1972 tax ond withholding based on
expected earnings for the year. Then if
their withholding is not sufficient, they
can increose it in order to avoid having
to make poyments on a declaration of
estimated tax. They can do this by under-
claiming their exemptions or asking their
employers to withhold odditional dollar
amounts, or both.

New Police Boys’
Club Opened

The Youth Section’s Western District
Police Boys’ Club, located at Mosher and
McCulloh Streets since 1967, was closed
on Friday, February 18.

The new facilities are located at the
Nerth hall of the Arlington United
Methodist Church in the 4100 block
McKendree Place. The Club will be
known as the Northwestern District

Police Boys' Club.

Sergeant John A. Boyle, Supervisor
of the Boys' Clubs, cited numerous rea-
sons for the move.

“The old building was in bad need
of repair, and renovation would have
cost more than we could afford to pay,
especially for a rented building.”

He added, “Besides, there are already
numerous recreational facilities available
for the youngsters in that particular
area of the City.”

The new facility, located in the Pim-
lico area, has few places where young
people can entertain themselves, The
decision to relocate there also stemmed
from the fact that the Police Boys’ Club
might help stem the rising tide of juven-
ile offenses.

But the earlier members of the old
Western District Club are not being for-
sotten in the move. Should they wish to
continue their association with the Boys’
Club, a daily shuttle bus arrangement
will be available, to bring them from
their neighborhood, to the Pimlico area,
and then back again,
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Narcotics School
Graduation

The first class to attend the two-week
Regional Narcotics School at the Edu-
cation and Training Division’s Mount
Saint Agnes College campus, graduated
on Friday, February 18,

The Narcoties School is regularly con-
ducted by personnel of the Federal
Bureaw of Narcolics and Dangerous
Drugs.

Of the 108 graduates of the School,
fifty-seven are members of the DBali-
more Police Departiment. Twenty-nine
other law enforcement agencies were
also represented at the Graduation by
filty-one Officers,

Among the guests on hand for the
ceremonies was Governor Marvin Man-
del, Mr. William Olivanti, the Regional
Director of the Bureau of Narcotics and
Dangerous Drugs. Commissioner Don-
ald D. Pomerleau also attended.

A luncheon followed the Graduation
Ceremony and was held in the North
Lounge at Mount Sainl Agnes.

The two-week course of study offered
by the School is designed as an in-depth
training program for law enforcement
officers, It covers every aspect of drug
abuse enforeement,

The Baltimore Police Officers who al-
tended the School represent still another
investment made by the Department in
the conlinuous upgrading of its nar-
cotics enforcement eflorts.

“POLICEMEN OF THE
MONTH”

The Baltimore Guide, an East Balti-
more neighborhood newspaper establish-
ed in 1927, has recently instituted a
series of articles concerning the meri-
torious aclions of individual Southeast-
ern District Officers.

The “Policeman of the Month™ Award
was begun with the full cooperation of
Southeastern District Commander, Cap-
tain Simon J. Avara, and has become

popular addition to the Guide.

A typical award was voted to Officer
Robert Kletter for the month of Janu-
ary citing his “work, appearance, at-
titude and conduct.”

20th Anniversary
Class

On Friday, January 28, 1972, eighteen
members of the Police Department Class
of January 17, 1952 met at the Banquet
Roem ¢l Andy’s Lounge to celebrate
their 20th Anniversary as members of
the Department.

Guest of Honor at the Affair was
Retired Lieutenant Harry Frantz, who
was an instructor at the Academy when
the Class was sworn in.

Of the 54 members of that Class
which included Claude Profilli and
Richard Bosak, both of whom were
shol and killed in the Line of Duty, only
24 still remain active.

Radio WITH

The Baltimore Police Department,
threugh it’s Public Information Division,
is presenting a series of half-hour radio
programs designed to explain the func.
tions of the Department to the Com-
munity.

“Baltimore Police Reporls” is heard
each Sunday at 7:00 AM. on WITH
Radio. The guest on this Sunday’s pro-
gram is Lt. Col. Donald T. Shanahan,
Chiel of the Patrol Division.

Medals Awarded

(Continved From Page 1)

From the Southwestern District, Of-
ficers Kenneth Hayden, Raymond Syl
vester and Richard Mioduszewsky were
awarded the medal for the apprehension
of a suspect wanted in connection with
five homicides at the Pittsburgh Plate
Glass Company in Southwest Baltimore
on November 27, 1971.

During the apprehension of the sus-
pect, Officer Hayden was shot in the
leg,

Officer Siegfried Weber of the North-
ern District won the Medal of Honor
for his heroic apprehension of two rob-.
bery suspects the night of November 26,
while off-duty and driving a laxical.

Four others, Officer Edward Malecki
of the Eastern District, Officer Paul Lioi
of the Northeastern District, Detectives
Albert Greaver and Carmello Curreri
of the Criminal Investigation Division,
were awarded the Medal for their ap-
prehension of a suspect in & Robbery-
Abduction case the night of January 10.

Secretary Volpe
Visits Department

Secretary of Transportation John
Volpe visited Ballimore Friday, Feb-
ruary 18 to address a Junior Chamher

of Commerce meeting.

Prior to the address, the Secretary
visited the Baltimore Police Depart-
ment’s Headquarters Building where he
discussed the Department’s new Alcohol
Safety Action Program.

The Program is being carried out by
the Traflic Division’s Alcohol Traffic
Safety Unit that became operational
January 1, 1972. The nine member Unit
under the Direction of Lieutenamt Col-
onel William A. Harris, is deployed in
those areas of the City idenlified as
particularly hazardous from the stand.
point of alcohol-related accidents,

Other agencies participating in the
Program include the Maryland State
Police, the State Motor Vehicle Admin-
istration and the District Court System.

During his visit in the Traffic Division,
Secretary Volpe viewed a simulated
testing and hooking of an arrested drunk

— NOTICE —
Police Museum

Lieutenant Thomas F. Hennessey, de-
tailed to the Property Division, has been
assigned as the Curator of the Police
Muscum in the new Headquarters Build-
ing.

The Lieutenant has requested that
any member of the Department owning
Baltimore Police — related memorabilia
please contact him ot extension 475.
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NEWS IN BRIEF

SQUTHWESTERN DISTRICT - Con-
gratulations to Patrolman Richard W.
Spicknall and the former Miss Roni
Lynn Gostomski who were married
on February 3.

Congratulations to Officer and Mrs.
Jack Barrick on the birth of their son,
Jeffrey Michael on February 10 and
weighing 7 lbs. § oz

Congratulations to Officer Paul M.
Blair on his engagement to Miss Kathy
Trageser — a 1973 wedding is plan-
ned.

Good-bye and good luck 1o Sergeant
George Cook, who will retire on Feb-
ruary 24 after 25 years of service with
the Department.

Good luck to Officer George Weber
on his recent transfer to Criminal In-
vestigation Division.

Best wishes for a speedy recovery
to the Southwestern District’s Bowl-
ing Team, “LANTERN,” who seem to
be long suffering from “SLUMP-
ITIS.”

CENTRAL DISTRICT — Congratula-
tions to Sergeant Paul A. Egbert, who
was awarded a Third Place Trophy,
Adult Division, in the 8th Annual
City-Wide Bureau of Recrealion,
Olympic Weight-Lifting Meet, held
at The Madison Square Recreation
Center, on January 23. Also, placing
well in the pre-een division, was
Sergeant Egbert’s nephew, Paul D.
Egbert, who at 8 years of age, was
the youngest lifter in the contest.

CRIMINAL INVESTIGATION DIVI-
SION — Congratulations to Sergeant
John F. Mellinger and his wife, Ann
on the birth of their daughter, Jenni-
fer Doreen on February 9 and weigh-
ing 7 lbs. 3 oz

Welcome aboard Lo Detective Ed-
ward C. Crowder recently transferred
to this Division.

Good luck to Detective Jerry Crute
on his return to the Southeastern Dis-
trict and to Detective Vincent J. Di-
Carlo who was transferred to the
Personnel Division, Casual Section.

PLANNING AND RESEARCH DIVI-
SION Members of this Division
exlend a warm welcome to Clerk June
Voight recently transferred.

Congratulations to Clerk Lolita
Roberts on her recent engagement to

Officer Charles Washington, North-
western District. A March wedding is
planned.

SOUTHEASTERN DISTRICT — Con.

gratulations to Palrolman Freddie
Jackson, and the former Regina

Stokes of Central Records Division,
who were married February 3.

Welecome back to Olificer Robert
Hall who recently underwent surgery.

A speedy recovery is wished for
Officer Randal Mallon, recuperating
from recent surgery. Officer Mallon is
a patient at 5t. Agnes Hospital, Room
420.

This District wishes sincere sym-
pathy to the following personnel on
their recent losses: Patrolman Nicho-
las Caprinolo and Patrolman David
Koerber.

COMMUNICATIONS DIVISION —-Con-
gratulations to Major Robert L. Nor-
ton who will have thirty years of ser-
vice with the Department effective
March 2.

Sincere sympathy to Radie Main-
tenance Supervisor Don Ayd on his
recent loss.

Congratulations to Officer Douglas
Harrison, Radio Shop, who became
the proud grandfather of a baby girl
on January 31,

Congratulations lo Lieutenant Le-
Roy Williams who became the proud
grandfather of Stephen Eric Williams,
born January 28 and weighing 8 1bs,
12 oz.

Congratulations to Officer and Mrs.
Edward Shenk on the birth of a son,
born February 16 and weighing 9

Ibs.
TRAFFIC DIVISION — Congratula-

tions to Lieutenant Donnell Lorenz,
Sergeant Bernard Spangler and Pa.
trolman Edward Henneman, who cele-
brated their 25th Anniversary with
the Department on January 30. A
“Class Reunion™ party was held at
“Sergi’s Restaurant” in honor of the
occasion. Sixteen members of the orig-
inal class attended the affair.

Our deepest sympathy goes out Lo
Sergeant Clarence Blackwell, Traffic
Enforcement Section on his recent
loss. Also to Patrolman Harry Metz-
bower on his recent loss,

The Traffic Division wishes to ex-
tend their heartiest congratulations to
Patrolman Samuel Lhamon on his
retirement  which became effeclive
February 17.

INTERNAL INVESTIGATION DIVI.
SION — Congratulations to Linda
Swartz, daughter of Detective and
and Mrs. Edward Swartz, who became
the bride of Kirby Ellis on February
5. The newlyweds spent their honey-
moon in Atlantie City.

In Memoriam

DILLON, HELEN, mother<indaw of
Patrolman Leroy Smith, Southern
District, Operations Squad, January
31.

BURLAGE, ELOSIE, wife of Retired
Sergeant James Burlage, formerly of
Northern Distriet, February 2,

BETZ, RICHARD LEE, son of Patrol-
man John Betz, Youth Section, Feb-
ruary 3.

CARTER, WESLEY, father of Cadet
Marvin Carter, Central Records Divi-
sion, February 5.

LIEBNO, WALTER H., father-in-law of
Detective Robert Jubb, Criminal In-
vestigation Division, Property Crimes
Section, February 7.

BLACKWELL, ALAN, brother of Ser-
geant Clarence Blackwell, Trallic En-
forcement Section, February 7.

HENNESSEY, ARTHUR A., brother of
Lieutenant Thomas F. Hennessey,
Southwestern District, detailed to the
Property Division, February 8.

FORD, MARY C., sister of Lieutenant
Michael A, Ford, Eastern District,
February 11.

KOERBER, BENJAMIN, father of Pa.
trolman David Koerber, Southeastern
District, February 12,

CAPRINOLQ, NICHOLAS J., SR., fath-
er of Patrolman Nicholas J. Caprinolo,

Ir., Southeastern District, February
12.

Final Roll Call

KNECHT, HENRY J., Lieutenant, Ac-
tive Duly, Communications Division,
February 5.

WARNS, FRANK H., Retired Chauffeur,
Central District, February 6.

HOLT, WILBUR T., Retired Patrolman,
Southeastern District, February 15,
STEVER, NORMAN F., Retired Em-

ergency Call Clerk, Communications
Division, January 15,
YOUNG, HOWARD B., Retired Patrol-

man, Central District, January 21.

The Department extends its deepest sympathy
to the family and loved ones of those recently
deceased.






